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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals from a decision of the

Administrative Law Judge filed April 8, 2004.

The Administrative Law Judge entered the following

findings of fact and conclusions of law: 

1. The Worker’s (sic) Compensation
Commission has jurisdiction of this
claim in which the relationship of
employer-employee-carrier existed on
December 3, 2001, at which time the
claimant sustained a compensable injury
at a compensation rate of $297.00.
Medical expenses and temporary total
disability benefits were paid.
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2. The claimant has failed to prove by a
preponderance of the evidence of record
that her emotional problems are causally
related to the compensable injury.

3. Respondents have paid all appropriate
benefits and no additional treatment is
necessary for the compensable injury.

We have carefully conducted a de novo review of

the entire record herein and it is our opinion that the

Administrative Law Judge's decision is supported by a

preponderance of the credible evidence, correctly applies

the law, and should be affirmed. Specifically, we find from

a preponderance of the evidence that the findings of fact

made by the Administrative Law Judge are correct and they

are, therefore, adopted by the Full Commission.

Thus, we affirm and adopt the decision of the

Administrative Law Judge, including all findings and

conclusions therein, as the decision of the Full Commission

on appeal.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

___________________________________
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

___________________________________
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner
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 Commissioner Turner dissents.

Dissenting Opinion

I dissent from the majority opinion. I find that

claimant’s admittedly compensable injury, in the form of

numerous spider bites, led to her development of post

traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), which caused her to become

temporarily and totally disabled and forced her to seek

psychological treatment and counseling. As such, I find that

claimant is entitled to additional medical treatment,

payment for medical expenses previously incurred, and

temporary total disability benefits. 

There is no dispute about the underlying facts of

this claim. The claimant, a licensed nurse, was employed by

the respondent employer to provide certain medical services

to their clients. When she arrived at her office on the

morning of December 3, 2001, she sat down in a chair.

Apparently, a nest of spiders somewhere inside the chair,

chose that moment to hatch. The claimant was soon covered by

spiders. She reported feeling a stinging and biting

sensation on her hands and arms which then spread through

her entire body. The claimant described these spiders as
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being small brown ones, about the size of a dime. She stated

that they were soon biting her entire body. When asked about

the number of spiders, the claimant stated, “It felt like a

thousand. I mean, they were just all in my hair, coming down

my face, and down my shirt. It felt like they were just all

over me.” The claimant then notified her supervisor that she

was being bitten and that she had spiders all over her and

that she had to go see the doctor. According to the

claimant, she was panicky and felt that she had to reach her

physician as soon as possible. At the time this incident

occurred, she was in the respondent’s office in McGehee. She

left the office and drove to the office of her family doctor

in Monticello, Arkansas, a distance of approximately 25

miles. 

The record contains a report dated December 3,

2001 from Dr. William McKiever of the McKiever Clinic in

Monticello, Arkansas. That report states that the claimant

was seen on that date with welts all over her face, neck,

hands, and arms. It was noted that she continued to burn and

itch all over with a tingling sensation. She was given

Epinethrine, Benadryl, Bicillian, and Zanax. 
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Dr. McKiever continued to treat the claimant for

her spider bites and related symptoms. On December 4, 2001,

he saw her for a return visit and noted that she felt like

something was biting her. On December 5, the doctor stated

that she was continuing to have the same symptoms. On

December 6, he noted she was not only itching but was in a

state of apparent confusion. On December 10, he found that

she was suffering from anxiety and agitation secondary to

the insect bites. On December 21, 2001, he saw her for

another follow up for the insect bites and stated that in

addition to a continued infection, the claimant was

“psychotic, neurotic, and has a phobia secondary to the

insect bites.” 

 In a progress note of December 28, 2001,

Dr. McKiever made the following entry:

“She is seen to follow up. She continues
to have infection. Has scars. Is
neurotic and psychotic. She is anxious
and has panic attacks. She was given 1.2
Bicillian I/N. She was continued on
medications.”

Up to this point, there was no dispute in the

case. The respondent paid for the claimant’s medical
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treatment with Dr. McKiever and would later pay for

psychological counseling the claimant received from

Dr. Barry McDonald, a psychologist in Pine Bluff, Arkansas.

The respondent also continued the claimant’s salary during

th time she missed work following the spider incident and

the respondent paid some temporary disability benefits in

February and March of 2002. The temporary disability

benefits were stopped because the claimant returned to work

for the respondent on or about March 15, 2002. She remained

employed until her termination on August 27, 2002. 

The dispute in this case centers on the claimant’s

request for additional medical treatment in the form of

continued psychological counseling from Dr. McDonald,

temporary total disability benefits from September 1, 2002

to a date yet to be determined, and payment of expenses

incurred for treatment at The Bridgeway, a substance abuse

facility in North Little Rock, Arkansas. The claimant

contends that she is entitled to those benefits because of

the symptoms associated with post traumatic stress disorder

(PTSD) which has developed as a result of the job related

incident with the spiders. 
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The claimant fully recovered from the physical

aspects of the spider bites. However, she did develop an

infection and was left with some scarring on parts of her

body. The respondent does not dispute the occurrence of the

incident with the spiders nor do they object to the payment

of the medical bills associated with the treatment of the

claimant’s bites. However, the respondent contends that

whatever psychological problems the claimant is suffering

from are the result of her alcoholism or other stress

factors in her life. 

The personal events that the respondent has cited

to support this contention include two episodes of sexual

abuse (as a child and later as a teenager); a car wreck in

1987 in which the claimant suffered, among other things,

severe facial injuries; physical abuse at the hands of her

first husband; a second car wreck in July 2002 which

resulted in injuries to the claimant and to some children

that were riding with her; citations for driving while

intoxicated and endangering the welfare of a minor; a

flooding incident involving her new home; and a complex

family life involving four children and a husband who was

described as “controlling” in some of the claimant’s
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counseling sessions. The respondent denies that they are

liable for any of the psychological treatment which the

claimant has received other than that which they have

already paid. They also deny that the claimant is entitled

to any temporary disability benefits on the basis that the

claimant’s termination in August 2002 was because the

criminal charges related to her July 2002 automobile

accident, made it impossible for her to carry out necessary,

job related activities such as driving and dealing with

minors.

The symptoms and treatment of the claimant’s

psychological condition is complex. According to the

claimant’s testimony, in the days following the spider

incident, she began suffering from depression, anxiety,

nervousness, sleepless, vivid nightmares, and auditory and

visual hallucinations. Because of these symptoms, she became

withdrawn and fearful of contact with other people. She

testified that lint or other small objects appeared to be

spiders and she would become convinced that they were moving

towards her. She also heard “whispers” telling her that she

was worthless or useless and that she should kill herself to

stop being a burden to her family.
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In order to cope with these problems, the claimant

stated that she began drinking heavily. She testified that

prior to the spider incident she only drank occasionally,

usually a few beers in the company of her husband and other

acquaintances. However, after the incident, she began

drinking liquor frequently and usually until she was drunk.

The claimant returned to work in January 2002 but

continued to have problems not only with her psychological

condition but with her excessive drinking as well. The

claimant apparently confided in her immediate supervisor,

Cindy Slaughter, and explained her problems. With the advice

and assistance of Ms. Slaughter, the claimant sought

treatment from The Bridgeway, a substance abuse facility in

North Little Rock, Arkansas. 

The claimant was admitted into this facility on

January 17, 2002. The initial intake report outlines the

event involving the spiders and briefly discusses the

treatment she received for these spider bites. It is

recorded that the claimant stated that she started drinking

heavily after the spider bites. The report also notes the

claimant having erratic mood swings and feeling as if more

spiders were crawling through her body. In regard to the
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claimant’s drinking and personal status, the report states

as follows:

She states that prior to 12/3/01 that
she would drink at infrequent intervals.
However, her husband had made the
statements in the past that she could
not control the amount of liquor that
she would consume. The patient states
that she has been under a lot of stress
recently. She has had problems with her
home flooding and her husband has been
coaxing her to return to work. She
states that she tried to return to work
on 01/02/02 but that she started feeling
shaky and she would start to hide
bottles of alcohol in her car in order
to drink. She would not disclose the
amount that she drank because she states
that she could not remember. 

 
While at the Bridgeway, the claimant came under

the treatment of Dr. Richard Amick, a physician affiliated

with the facility. In a Discharge Summary dated February 5,

2002, Dr. Amick discussed the claimant’s past history and

problems and set out the following observations regarding

her status:

The patient participated well in the
program of individual/group
psychotherapy and Milieu therapy. She
however had much difficulty with
anxiety, fear, slow thinking, slow gait,
and flat affect. Early in her hospital
stay, she was disoriented to day and
date. She had some auditory and visual



F113864 - Jones -11-

hallucinations and paranoid ideation.
She often spent time in the bathroom
looking for spiders that she thought
were crawling over her. She had
nightmares. She was very fragile during
her hospital stay. The patient’s husband
participated some in the program. He was
certainly on the phone with the staff
often. The patient was given a pass to
go with her husband to the mall and that
was very stressful for her. She needed
some support in dealing with some of the
controlling aspects of her husband,
which she received.

Upon discharge from the Bridgeway, the claimant

was referred to Dr. Barry McDonald, a psychologist in Pine

Bluff, Arkansas, for further treatment. In his Intake Report

of February 11, 2002, Dr. McDonald set out the following

history:

Mrs. Jones complained initially that she
felt “nervous, Shaky, Cold” subsequent
to her discharge form the
hospitalization at Bridgeway,
recurrently. On December 3rd, she
reports that she was “bit by hundreds of
spiders at work” that apparently come
out of the wing-back leather chair in
which she was sitting. (Her voice became
shaky, at this point). Initially she
thought that she had been bitten by
fleas (i.e., was “itching” and “hurting”
due to some “bites”). She sprayed her
chair, and “saw some dark things.” She
had “taken off my blouse,” at that
point. They were “all over my panties,
my bra.” She had run out to the



F113864 - Jones -12-

receptionist to ask if she saw anything
on her, and she first saw “black things”
on her. They made “holes, with watery
blood and pus” coming out of them. She
jumped in her car to drive to Monticello
from her office in McGhee to see her
local physician, Dr. William R.
McKiever. She figures that she must have
become “delirious” along the way. She
vaguely recalls a “black truck going off
into a field,” and the driver “shooting
me the bird.” She saw Dr. McKiever in
Monticello. Most of the spiders had been
“smashed” from her “sitting in the car
or in my chair,” but she “feared losing
my nipple” because they were in my bra.
They left scars. (Upon inquiry, Mrs.
Jones said that they found the mother
spider at her office which they saved.
They threw away the chair that it was
living in. She said that the spider was
called a “ho bo,” a relative of the
brown recluse. Upon inquiry, she said
that they “can eat out your skin,” but
that she got on “massive doses of
medication” which prevented this. She
tends to “pick-off the scabs,” and
“takes meat with them”). The scars on
her “butt, hip, pubic line over my
belly” all “disgust” her. (While
reporting all this, Mrs. Jones became
more shaky, began wringing her hands,
and cried; uncontrollably, at times).

Dr. McDonald further noted the claimant’s

inability to function when she returned to work and that she

had begun using alcohol to help her cope with her

difficulties. Dr. McDonald described the claimant’s alcohol
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abuse as “self medicating.” The doctor also concluded that

the claimant was presenting classical PTSD symptomology. The

symptoms he described were the claimant’s tendency to re-

experience the spider biting episode and her tendency to

hallucinate and see spiders on herself, other people, the

floor or other areas, or becoming confused thinking that

pieces of lint or other small items were spiders. She also

would pick at the sores and scabs from the spider bites and

that she at one time tried to cut off her fingertip thinking

that there was something on it. He also noted her

nightmares, her flashbacks, as well as her intense anxiety

when in contact with groups of people. He also noted her

obsessive-compulsive behavior in constantly checking for

spiders or picking at her scabs as well as short term and

long term memory loss. He further described her condition as

follows: 

Upon inquiry, Mrs. Jones presented
symptoms of apparently full-blown or all
pervasive clinical depression as well:
former interests (i.e., in walking,
board games, shopping, fixing up the
house, etc.) is “gone,” frequent “hard
to control” crying spells (formerly
“cheerful, peppy, productive”); no push
or energy (e.g., “It’s hard to get
going. I debate whether to shower or
not,” fatigued easily, social
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withdrawal, feelings of worthlessness
(e.g., “I’m not anybody. I’m a burden to
my family”), loss of appetite and
significant weight loss, and former
wishes for surcease with some definite
planning and intention (e.g., “I’ve
thought about how to make it easy on my
husband and kids. I would take a sheet
and go outside and shoot myself”). About
the aforementioned suicidal ideation,
Mrs. Jones reports that she held-back
because at the Bridgeway she realized
that “I am somebody,” and that “my
family needs me.” She still has the
wishes for surcease, but not the plans
or intention, now. The patient said that
she “wanted to get up spontaneously,
joyfully; and be productive.” She says
that “at work, I was peppy, energetic.”
She endorsed that because she can not
function at that level at this time, she
must be “useless” and “worthless” (my
words). About this, she said: “I don’t
like how I feel. I’m in a box. It’s like
no one is around. I’m isolated. I’m
enclosed in the box. I’m not normal. I’m
a burden to my family. I want to get
back to being normal.”

After the claimant’s discharge from The Bridgeway,

the respondent contacted Dr. McDonald regarding her ability

to return to work. In a letter dated March 6, 2002, Dr.

McDonald discussed the claimant’s condition and her symptoms

from PTSD and made the following statement:

Given the symptomatic distress or PTSD
and secondary anxiety and depression,
her low stress tolerance both thin
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adaptive reserves, her fragility, and
her marginal adaptive functioning
described above; Rita Jones is not able
to return to her former job or to any
job without restrictions, at this time;
in my professional opinion. About the
prospect of returning for a couple of
hours a day, she said, “I will try, but
I am not ready. I can’t imagine
adjusting, coping.” Needless to say, it
would be even more stressful or
hazardous for her to attempt to make the
transition to a new office and field
setting at this time.

In spite of Dr. McDonald’s opinion, the respondent

returned the claimant to work in March 2002. They also

refused to provide her any further medical treatment from

Dr. McDonald or any other provider for her psychiatric

condition. Surprisingly, given Dr. McDonald’s opinion, the

claimant’s job duties were altered in that her primary

office was shifted from McGehee to Dermott, and she was

assigned to provide medical assistance to adults as well as

children. The claimant stated that this change was very

stressful in that her psychological condition made dealing

with new and different people extremely difficult. 

This decision about the claimant’s return to work

was made in reliance upon the findings of Dr. Winston

Wilson, a clinical psychologist in Little Rock, Arkansas.
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Dr. Wilson saw the claimant on March 7, 2002 and generated a

report which set out his findings regarding the claimant. 

In his visit with her, he administered a number of

psychometric tests to determine the claimant’s mental health

status. Based upon his evaluation of the claimant’s test

results, Dr. Wilson found that the claimant had an overall

IQ of 83 which he noted was in the dull to normal range. He

also found that she had impulse control problems and would

likely have problems maintaining adequate interpersonal

relationships. He also found that her scores were consistent

with exaggeration or over-reporting of symptoms. He did,

however, note the possibility that the over-reporting was

related to a condition of intense distress in an effort to

gain sympathy and assistance for an underlying condition.

Dr. Wilson concluded his opinion by stating, “I believe that

she has derived maximum benefit from her previous

hospitalization and ongoing psychotherapy. I recommend that

she return to work and put this experience behind her.

Further treatment is not warranted, in my opinion.”

As indicated above, the claimant returned to work

on or about March 15, 2002. The claimant testified that she

had a very hard time working and only returned because she
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felt pressured to do so. She also testified that her

symptoms continued, including auditory and visual

hallucinations (“whispers,” questioning her self-worth, and

visions of spiders either on her or crawling toward her),

anxiety, depression, desire to withdraw from people, and

similar related problems. She also stated that the sponsor

she had received through AA had resumed drinking and was

untrustworthy. Consequently, she soon returned to drinking,

which resulted in the motor vehicle accident and DWI charge

referred to above. She also came to believe that her

superiors had discussed her condition with other employees. 

The claimant related an incident in August 2002 in

which she had had an unpleasant confrontation with a

disgruntled client which left her in tears and a very

nervous state. Her supervisor, Ms. Slaughter, apparently

assumed that the claimant had been drinking, an allegation

the claimant denied. Shortly after this incident, the

claimant’s employment was terminated. 

 The claimant had stopped seeing Dr. McDonald in

March, 2002 because of her inability to pay his bills after

the respondent’s decision to stop providing treatment.

However, she resumed treatment with him in November, 2002.
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In a progress note dated November 12 of that year, he

reviewed her medical history and ongoing symptoms. He noted

that she still had nightmares but that she stated that this

condition was somewhat better. He also noted that she was

“hyper-visual” about spiders, still scratched her arm in a

compulsive way, was still scared when interrelating to

people, and tried to avoid crowds and had problems following

through on everyday chores. He concluded his report by

noting that while some of her symptoms for PTSD and clinical

depression were somewhat lessened, she had also become less

active and productive.

Dr. McDonald continued to see and treat the

claimant at least through the date of the hearing. His

progress notes reflect that the claimant still had problems

but that he was encouraging her to become more involved not

only with her family but in other public situations. He also

directed her to return to see Dr. Amick with The Bridgeway

for medication adjustment and further review of her

condition. In a report dated February 11, 2003, Dr. Amick

stated that the claimant “is absolutely incapable of working

at this time.” 
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In a letter dated February 12, 2003, Dr. McDonald

reached the same conclusion. In his letter, he stated that

the claimant was “totally temporarily (hopefully) disabled.”

He went on to state that her condition had stabilized

somewhat following medication adjustments by Dr. Amick and

that her condition was gradually improving. However, he

concluded that her returning to work was precluded because

of her extremely low tolerance for frustration, her thin

adaptive reserves, susceptibility to re-victimization and

flashbacks of her past trauma, sub par stamina, and

cognitive dysfunctioning.

In affirming and adopting the Administrative Law

Judge’s opinion, the majority denies the claimant’s request

for additional medical and disability benefits. They base

this conclusion upon their evaluation of the reports of Dr.

McDonald and Dr. Wilson. The opinion states that Dr.

McDonald appeared to be biased in favor of the claimant. It

also states that his diagnosis was “based upon interviews

with the claimant and consultation with a Diagnostic and

Statistical manual (DSM).” The majority believes that

Dr. Wilson’s reliance upon testing protocol was more

reliable than Dr. McDonald’s extensive personal interviews
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with the claimant and that his opinion was entitled to more

weight. 

I find that the majority’s evaluation of the

medical reports is incorrect and that the Administrative Law

Judge’s decision should be reversed. I find that the

claimant has established that she is entitled to further

medical and psychological treatment by, and at the direction

of, Dr. McDonald and Dr. Amick and that she has been

temporarily totally disabled from September 1, 2002 to a

date yet to be determined (however, I note that A.C.A. §11-

9-113 (B) (1) would limit the claimant to 26 weeks of

disability benefits). 

 In comparing Dr. Wilson’s conclusions with those

of Dr. McDonald’s, I note at the outset that Dr. Wilson’s

conclusions were, by his own admission, impaired by his lack

of information regarding the claimant’s past history. In his

deposition, he indicated that he doubted the claimant was

truly suffering from PTSD. He stated that he did not feel

that a spider bite would be sufficient to cause the symptoms

she suffered. He contrasted what he obviously felt was a

rather minor injury to other patients he had who had been in

combat or involved in plane accidents and felt that the
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trauma the claimant underwent was not comparable to the type

of event necessary to cause post traumatic stress disorder.

Under cross examination by the claimant’s attorney, he was

questioned about his understanding of the event which the

claimant contends caused her psychological problems.

Eventually, he was asked the following:

Q: Just so, I understand and so
the Court of Appeals
understands, the basis of your
opinion, at least part of the
basis of your opinion, is that
this lady didn’t have very
many spider bites?

A: That’s right.

Q: Maybe even had one?

A: Oh, I assume she had one or
she wouldn’t have gone to the
E.R. . .

Q: Okay. now, I’m not asking –
are you saying it doesn’t
matter to you at all if she
had hundreds all over her body
or just one?

A: No. No, if she had hundreds or
even thousands and she was
covered in spider bites, and
she was kept this way for
hours or even days, that would
be a very serious thing, I
would have to change all of
what I said. But I didn’t see
that. (Emphasis added). 
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Later, in the deposition, Dr. Wilson acknowledged

that information about the claimant could change his

opinion. He further testified that he was “hungry for

information.”

I find that Dr. Wilson’s findings are clearly

flawed by his misunderstanding of the event which brought

about the claimant’s psychological trauma. As Dr. Wilson

stated, had he known the true nature of the claimant’s

involvement with the spiders, his opinion would have

changed. He also admitted that his testing procedures were

not exact and it was possible that they were wrong. 

 In comparing the two psychological opinions, I

note that Dr. Wilson stated that he wished he had more

information about the claimant’s past traumatic incidents.

Dr. McDonald, on the other hand, had the information that

Dr. Wilson wanted. Dr. McDonald was intimately familiar with

the claimant’s psychological profile, specifically including

the prior traumatic events in her life and her family

situation. These were precisely the things that Dr. Wilson

stated he wanted to know more about, and which he admitted

could have changed his opinion.
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 In his deposition, Dr. McDonald extensively

discussed the nature of post traumatic stress disorder and

how that condition was exemplified by the claimant’s

symptoms. Dr. McDonald explained established medical

criteria for diagnosing post traumatic stress disorder and

how the claimant clearly met the criteria for his diagnosis.

As he explained, she displays 15 of the 17 characteristics

of PTSD. Further, she at times displayed those

characteristics to what he described as a “severe, highly

distressing, debilitating degree.” 

 The majority is critical of Dr. McDonald’s

deposition testimony and described it as being verbose.

However, my review indicates that Dr. McDonald was doing his

best to fully explain a very complex situation so that it

could be clearly understood by laymen without psychological

training. It should also be noted that Dr. McDonald was

closely working with Dr. Amick, a medical doctor, to

regulate the claimant’s medication and to monitor her

physical condition. Significantly, Dr. Amick’s opinions are

in line with Dr. McDonald’s. 

Dr. McDonald’s and Dr. Amick’s opinion make it

clear that the psychological treatment and counseling the
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claimant has received, both from Dr. McDonald and with The

Bridgeway program are clearly related to her job related

incident involving the spiders. In making the connection

between the spiders and the claimant’s later psychological

problems, Dr. McDonald noted the immediate onset of symptoms

associated with PTSD and the claimant’s attempts to deal

with them. As documented by Dr. McDonald and the Intake

Report from The Bridgeway and Dr. McKiever’s treatment

notes, the claimant began having difficulties functioning

shortly after having been bitten by the spiders. I find that

Dr. McDonald’s conclusion that she attempted to deal with

those symptoms by resorting to alcohol is correct.

Significantly, the claimant’s problems with alcohol abuse

only seem to arise when she was denied treatment for her

psychological condition.

It should also be noted that prior to the spider

incident, the claimant was functioning well in society and

was given outstanding job performance evaluations by her

employer. Also, while the claimant had apparently received

some counseling for a brief period after her car wreck in

1987, her medical record is otherwise devoid of any

indications of any psychological or mental problems or that
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she ever received any other psychological treatment or

counseling. If it were true, as alleged by the respondent,

that the various other problems in the claimant’s past are

the major cause of her current need for treatment, it would

seem unlikely that the claimant had no need for these

services until after her job related incident involving the

spiders.

Dr. McDonald raised some serious questions about

the testing procedures followed by Dr. Wilson. For example,

Dr. McDonald noted that Dr. Wilson was, in some cases, using

older versions of tests rather than newer ones which are

intended to provide a more accurate assessment. Also, if

Dr. Wilson was correct that the claimant was exaggerating

her symptoms in a written test, he should have administered

projective tests (those involving the evaluation of shapes,

figures, etc..) which could not be faked or distorted. He

also noted Dr. Wilson opined that the claimant did not

appear to be displaying symptoms in his interview with her.

But, that interview was only for a short period of time, was

casual, and in a setting intended to put the claimant at

ease. As testified to by the claimant, and confirmed by

Dr. Wilson in his deposition, he did not inquire as to the
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claimant’s past history nor did he discuss the trauma giving

rise to her PTSD condition. As explained by Dr. McDonald, a

more thorough interview might have given Dr. Wilson the

information he lacked and elicited some of the symptoms he

missed.

Another troubling oversight in Dr. Wilson’s

findings, as noted by Dr. McDonald, was Dr. Wilson’s

conclusion that the claimant’s IQ was in the dull normal

range. Prior to her traumatic incident with the spiders, the

claimant was a licensed nurse, who had been working in the

health care industry for several years. It seems doubtful

that she could have met the academic and professional

requirements to be employed in that profession if her

intellectual abilities were that low. If Dr. Wilson’s

findings in this regard are correct, and the claimant’s

cognitive function has declined, it would certainly appear

that her psychological disorders are impairing her

functional ability.

 The claimant has clearly met the requirements of

the Workers’ Compensation Act to establish a compensable

psychological injury. Ark. Code. Ann. §11-9-113 provides

that a mental injury or illness is compensable only if it is
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caused by physical injury to the employee’s body. In this

case, there is no dispute that the claimant’s physical

injuries sustained by the multiple spider bites are the

cause of her current psychological problems. Further, the

statute also requires that the mental injury or illness be

diagnosed by a licensed psychiatrist using the diagnosis

criteria set out in the Diagnostic Statistical Manual of

Mental Disorders. This diagnosis was made by Dr. McDonald

and was fully explained in his deposition. 

Having carefully reviewed all of the available

evidence in the record, I find that the claimant has met her

burden of establishing that she suffered a compensable

mental injury as that term is defined in the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act. Accordingly, I would award her

all reasonable and necessary medical treatment for that

condition, specifically including the psychological

treatment and counseling being provided by Dr. McDonald and

Dr. Amick. I also find that this treatment would include her

inpatient treatment at The Bridgeway and that the claimant

should be reimbursed for the treatment she has received from

Dr. McDonald in the interim between the respondent’s

cessation of those medical benefits to the present time. I
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would further find that the claimant is entitled to receive

the 26 weeks of disability benefits as provided for by

A.C.A. §11-9-113 for a disabling mental condition.

For these reasons, I dissent.

___________________________________
SHELBY W. TURNER, Commissioner

 


